Between Virgins and Priests: The Feminisation of Catholicism and Priestly Masculinity in Nineteenth-Century Spain

Raúl Mínguez-Blasco

ABSTRACT

The feminisation of religion in the nineteenth-century has been broadly discussed by historians and sociologists. Considering the main contributions of that debate from a critical perspective, this article defends the hypothesis that the Catholic Church identified itself with the same characteristics with which it defined femininity in the nineteenth-century through the symbolic link with the Virgin Mary. Although this discursive feminisation of Catholicism left laymen in a difficult situation, it did contribute to reinforcing the patriarchal and hierarchical structure of the Church. The great challenge to bishops and priests, the leading subjects in the project of re-Christianising society, was to demonstrate their condition as men within a feminised organisation. This article will mainly focus on Spain, although with the international perspective that any study about Catholicism requires.

In 1843, the French anticlerical republican Jules Michelet wrote the following words in *Journal*, a newspaper of his country: 'Dieu changea de sexe, il faut le dire encore une fois' ('God changed sex, it must be repeated yet again'). Michelet, who two years later published *Du prêtre, de la femme, de la famille (Priests, Women, and Families)*, expressed European anticlericalism's fear of what was perceived as a close alliance between women and the Catholic Church.¹ In his opinion, the main danger was the priest, 'born male and strong, but who prefers to be weak so as to resemble a woman' in order to influence the family life from the confessional.² It is noteworthy that the ultramontane journalist Louis Veuillot, despite his political and ideological differences with Michelet, shared with him the idea that religion and particularly Catholicism was more and more identified with women. He commented that 'the time after Voltaire's century could be called Mary's century'.³ Therefore, it seems clear that, either in a positive or in a negative way, both Veuillot and Michelet perceived religion as a matter of women.

More than a century later, from the 1970s onwards, sociologists, anthropologists and historians have been discussing what has been called the thesis of the feminisation of religion. From different points of view, scholars who have participated in this debate have emphasised the increasing presence of femininity and women in the discourse and the practice of nineteenth-century Christianity, especially Catholicism, and have connected the feminisation of religion with other important debates like those

© 2020 The Authors. Gender & History Published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd

This is an open access article under the terms of the CreativeCommonsAttribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

of the secularisation process or the complex relationship between religion and modernity.⁴ Some recent publications, however, have questioned the feminisation thesis, highlighting the male presence in some realms of religious life beyond the parish and the deep religious commitment of remarkable groups of men.⁵ Considering these international debates, this paper will focus on the situation in nineteenth-century Spain, taking into account the broader transformations experienced by Catholicism during this century. I will defend the hypothesis that the Catholic Church identified itself with the same characteristics with which it defined femininity in the nineteenth century through the symbolic link with the Virgin Mary. Although this discursive feminisation of Catholicism left laymen in a difficult situation, it did contribute to reinforcing the patriarchal and hierarchical structure of the Church.

The paper will be divided into three parts. First, I will briefly present the feminisation thesis through a critical view of international studies of this topic. Second, I will explore in detail the concept of the discursive or symbolic feminisation of Catholicism in light of the Spanish case. Finally, I will illustrate how a feminised church was able to reinforce priestly masculinity, that is to say, the role played by a particular group of Catholic men: bishops and priests.

The feminisation thesis

As noted in the introduction, the feminisation thesis was firstly considered in the 1970s by a group of female American historians who tried to reclaim the important role played by many women in the development of their churches.⁶ Later, during the 1980s and 1990s, the main studies on this matter came from Europe, particularly from France, and were generally focused on Catholicism. Historians were not the only ones to participate in this debate about the feminisation of religion; sociologists and cultural anthropologists also contributed. As a result of this multidisciplinary perspective, three aspects of the feminisation of Catholicism were distinguished: religious practice, the question of piety or devotion and the increase in female church personnel.

Influenced by the sociological studies on religion carried out by Fernand Boulard in France, historians like Ralph Gibson came to the conclusion that women were more religious than men in the nineteenth century. Through intensive quantitative research over two markers of religious practice – the attendance to Sunday mass and receiving communion at Easter - Gibson held that women used to fulfil these religious duties more regularly than men in all those French dioceses where information on the nineteenth century is available.⁷ However, this *dimorphisme sexuel*, as this phenomenon was known in France, was soon seriously questioned by other historians. For example, Ann Braude, referring to the USA, pointed out that women have outnumbered men in Protestant and Catholic churches, among whites and blacks, in the North and the South, and across denominations from the seventeenth century.⁸ This affirmation could be extended to other countries, including France, because the available information indicates that religious practice was already feminised before the nineteenth century, so there was not a process of feminisation in regard to the practice, at least during that century. On the other hand, scholars like James McMillan and Bernhard Schneider highlighted the mainly male presence, not only among the secular clergy (bishops, priests, pastors), but also in the spaces of social and political mobilisation in defence of religion, such as the press, associations and political parties.⁹ Therefore,

it can be stated that the female majority in the religious realm was not as great as previously thought, nor did it increase significantly during the nineteenth century.

The second element related to the feminisation of religion is the evolution of piety and devotion. These aspects of the religious experience acquired emotional and intimate traits which, according to the hegemonic gender discourses at that time, were considered natural in women and children. As will be affirmed later, this phenomenon was mainly promoted by the process of Romanisation of the Catholic Church and exaltation of the figure of the pope, particularly since the pontificate of Pius IX. Turning to God when faced with illness, natural disasters or revolutions was another feature of this piety. It was not new in Catholicism but acquired special relevance in a century supposedly dominated by science and reason. As Thomas Kselman stated referring to the French case, 'miracles and prophecies persisted in France because they offered meaning and order to people when a secular perspective failed them'.¹⁰

As was held by some historians and anthropologists, the figure of the Virgin Mary was capital in this process of feminisation of devotion. Apart from the definition of the dogma of the Immaculate Conception in 1854, we can highlight the popularisation of devotions like the Sacred Heart of Mary, the Rosary and the consecration of May to the Virgin.¹¹ But perhaps the most stunning evidence of this devotion to the Virgin was the high number of Marian apparitions documented during the nineteenth century in the whole of Catholic Europe.¹² Apparitions were not unknown in the history of Catholicism. The main difference in relation to the previous centuries was founded on the new institutional, political and ideological milieu established by Liberalism. Thus, Marian apparitions were normally instrumentalised by opposition movements characterised by popular, emotional and counter-revolutionary traits. As perfectly illustrated by Lourdes in France (1858) or Marpingen in Germany (1876), this type of apparently supernatural phenomena mobilised thousands of people with political objectives that were generally against Liberalism and in favour of a Romanised Church.¹³ In Spain, similar counter-revolutionary movements have been documented associated to Marian devotions like the Virgin of Begoña in Biscay, the Virgin of Covadonga in Asturias and the Virgin of El Pilar in Zaragoza.¹⁴

Finally, another aspect which supports the feminisation thesis concerns the Church structure itself. This resulted in a reduction of male church personnel as a result of the partial abolition of enclosed orders in several Catholic countries and, above all, in a remarkable increase in the number of religious women, mainly due to a rise in the number of religious female congregations (not-enclosed orders). This type of religious organisation was not unprecedented in church history, but the flexibility of its hierarchical and centralised structure and the dedication to educational and charitable tasks poorly served by young liberal states made them much more adaptable to the changing circumstances of the nineteenth century than the traditional enclosed orders.¹⁵

In France, the increase of female congregations developed earlier than in other countries because it began in the last decade of the eighteenth century. According to Claude Langlois, from 1796 to 1880, around 400 female congregations were founded, which explains why the proportion of men and women in the French clergy was reversed in less than half a century: while in 1830 there were two women for every three men, in 1878 this changed to three women for every two men.¹⁶ In Italy and Spain, the process began at a later stage during the mid-nineteenth century, but it

continued over a longer period of time.¹⁷ The northern area of Italy, certainly the richest and most industrialised, was the region that promoted congregational growth most strongly since unification. In Spain, although some congregations had begun functioning previously, the increase in female congregations was enhanced at three specific moments: in 1851, with the signing of a concordat with the Holy See; in 1875, with the onset of the Restoration regime; and at the turn of the twentieth century, with the massive influx of French nuns due to the Third Republic's laws against religious orders. The presence of political regimes that favoured ecclesiastical interests, such as Franco's in Spain or the Christian Democrats in Italy, explains the continuation of the process until the mid-twentieth century.

We may agree that the three aspects referred to so far - more female practitioners than males, more emotional piety and great increase of female congregations make reference to the effects of the feminisation of religion in Catholic Europe during the nineteenth century. However, what about the causes of this process? Which reasons could explain why Catholicism was more linked to femininity in the nineteenth century than in the previous centuries? This example, which refers to visions and apparitions, can help clarify this matter. According to the historian William A. Christian, from 1399 to 1592 75 per cent of visionaries in Spain were adult men.¹⁸ Nevertheless, from the beginning of the nineteenth century, it was young women and children who most frequently saw Christ or the Virgin. The reason for this radical transformation of the gender and age of visionaries cannot be logically explained by a supposed development of a special inclination of women and children to have mystical experiences that they lacked in the previous centuries. As Marlène Albert argues, it was the change of the discursive standards used by the Church and believers in deciding about the credibility of visionaries where we are most likely to find an answer.¹⁹ Therefore, it is necessary to focus on the discourses of gender in the nineteenth century and, particularly, the influence of religion on them.

The discursive feminisation of Catholicism in Spain

As has been recently asserted by Joan W. Scott, the link between religion and women should be studied as a specific element of the broader cultural process of the construction of gender difference in the Modern Age. From her point of view, at the same time that indifference with regard to religious matters was becoming a naturalised trait of masculinity, religiosity shaped nineteenth-century femininity.²⁰ In fact, from the mideighteenth century, first the Enlightenment and later Liberalism established a redefinition of the public and private realm which was decisive for the discursive feminisation of Catholicism in the following century.²¹ Most Enlightened thinkers and liberals associated women and religion with the private realm, whereas the public sphere was identified as male and progressively more secularised.

However, Spanish Liberalism was not as favourable as French Liberalism to removing religion from the public realm due mainly to the aspiration of most liberals of linking the Catholic nature of the nation with the exaltation of its political sovereignty.²² This ideological project took shape through the aims of Liberal governments to control the Church. That is why the first half of the nineteenth century was such a tumultuous period for the Spanish Catholic Church: it lost economic power, political authority and social influence as a consequence of the expropriations of Church properties and secularisation of monks and nuns as ordered by Liberal governments. The concordat signed in 1851 by the Kingdom of Spain and the Vatican marked a turning point for the Church because this treaty allowed it to adjust its structures to the new times.²³ In this process of reconstruction after the revolutionary storm of the first half of the nineteenth century, women occupied an important position in Catholic discourse.

During the reign of Isabella II (1833–1868), both liberals and Catholics published a large number of treatises, essays, novels, plays and newspapers which reflected on the woman as singular, as well as the nature and new functions of women in the post-revolutionary society.²⁴ It was in texts written about women by bishops and priests where Counter-Reformation moralists like Fray Luis de León – author of an influential handbook for wives – were more powerful.²⁵ These men, particularly worried about the preservation of celibacy, tended to suspect the supposedly tempting character of women. That is why they employed an extremely hard and strict language full of commands and threats in order to regulate women's free time, dress and social activities.

However, nineteenth-century clergymen did share with the Liberals their faith in education as an instrument of individual and social reform. In other words, it was eventually accepted by the Church that the female nature was not inevitably corrupted by Eve's sin and could be redeemed by the imitation of Mary's virtues. In this way, bishops, priests and some novelists like Cecilia Böhl de Faber (pseudonym Fernán Caballero) came to the conclusion that women were potentially superior to men from a moral point of view as long as they received adequate religious instruction.²⁶ It is this aspect that distinguishes the discourse of gender of nineteenth-century clergymen – like the confessor of Isabella II from 1857, Antonio María Claret – from the discourse of Counter-Reformation moralists.²⁷ Furthermore, both liberals and Catholics agreed that there was a close link between women and religion, an essential element of the discursive feminisation of nineteenth-century Catholicism.

The fact of considering women more religious than men, shared by both liberals and Catholics, and the opposition of the latter to the confinement of religion to the private realm, which the most radical sections of Spanish Liberalism had demanded from the middle of nineteenth century, are two factors that explain why the Catholic hierarchy decided to involve women in their project of re-Christianising society. Challenging the ideal notion of separate spheres constructed by Liberalism, Catholic women were legitimised to act in the public sphere in defence of religion as long as the Church was in danger.²⁸ The most influential author in Europe who supported this idea was Ventura di Raulica with his book *The Catholic Woman*, originally published in French in 1855 and translated into Spanish two years later.²⁹

Spanish authors also demanded a larger presence of Catholic women in public matters. The most respectful way of achieving this was referring to motherhood. It is well known that in the nineteenth century there was a general agreement that being a mother was the main destiny of women.³⁰ But motherhood did not only consist of feeding children but also transmitting knowledge, principles and values. One of the main transformations in the nineteenth-century Catholic discourse of gender was to mainly assign to mothers the task of educating all their children, both sons and daughters, whereas one century before, clergymen like Antonio Arbiol (1651–1726)

considered that it was fathers and not mothers who had to concentrate on the religious education of children. He added that it was not necessary that girls learn to write.³¹ However, according to Claret, 'women must study religion, not only for themselves, but also to teach others. [...] This is the only available way to reform families, society and the whole world'.³² The difference between the thinking of these two clergymen regarding women and their mission in society is evident.

Nevertheless, assigning this task to women had one implicit contradiction, and both Liberals and Catholics were soon aware of it: in order to instruct and educate their children, mothers needed to have been previously instructed and educated. This was one of the main ideological reasons which persuaded liberals to declare the schooling of girls as compulsory in 1857, although with a different curriculum to boys, in the Education Law popularly known as *Ley Moyano*. Catholic priests and laymen also took part in this process. For example, the Catalan journalist Joaquín Roca y Cornet published a treatise in 1868 titled *Handbook of Catholic Mothers* which was a collection of the progressive educational proposals defended at that time by the French bishop Felix Dupanloup.³³ In practice, the Catholic contribution to primary education in nineteenth-century Spain was mainly in the hands of female congregations, which founded a large number of schools for both poor and wealthy girls across the country.³⁴

The factor that explains why during the second half of the nineteenth century the Catholic hierarchy tolerated and even promoted the activities of female congregations concerns this acknowledgement of the utility that women could have in the project of re-Christianising society. Educational and care activities carried out by the Daughters of Charity of St Vincent de Paul and other religious female congregations were legitimised by highlighting the capacity to use their maternal instinct over others beyond the narrow limits of the home.³⁵ But these nuns were not the only Catholic women who were encouraged to participate in the public sphere in defence of their religion. Catholic wives and mothers, as 'domestic priests' according to Ventura or Claret, had the opportunity to do so in especially unpredictable periods for the Catholic Church, like the Sexenio Democrático (1868–1874), the revolutionary six years after the fall of Queen Isabella II. Hundreds of women from different cities around the country who introduced themselves as 'Spanish, mothers and Catholic women' capable even of 'giving their own lives for the Catholic faith', signed public letters addressed to the government or the parliament against measures and laws which were against Church interests, such as religious freedom in 1869 or civil marriage one year later.³⁶

The anticlerical press not only accused these women of being fanatics, but also of being ordered by 'vestry mice'.³⁷ This reaction reflects the misgivings of one sector of Liberalism about the public intervention of women in defence of a matter which they considered private: religion. According to the anthropologist Manuel Delgado, the radical opposition of anticlerical Liberalism to the Catholic Church and the women who supported it had to do with the perception of the Church as a feminising power against which it was necessary to fight, not only to consolidate their political project excluding the Church, but also to assure male supremacy in the family.³⁸ Delgado's analysis brilliantly studies the reasons and the consequences of this way of perceiving reality by anticlerical groups. However, he does not analyse the way in which the Church itself felt identified symbolically to femininity. From my point of view, it is this symbolic feminisation of the Catholic Church during the nineteenth century, more than the

14680424, 2021, I, Downloaded from https://oinleitbrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1/48-0424.1293 by Readcube (Labiva Inc.), Wiley Online Library or [1403/2023], See the Terms and Conditions (https://oinleitbrary.wiley.com/terms-and-conditions) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; O An arciets are governed by the applicable Creative Commons License

evolution of religious practice, which constitutes the key element that explains the existence of a feminised Catholicism during that century. This concept could be defined as the phenomenon through which the Catholic Church identified itself with the same features and values that the Church considered ideal for the women of that time.³⁹ Thus, chastity, patience, sensitivity, generosity and self-sacrifice, all of which were considered female qualities by priests and Catholic writers, also defined the Catholic Church in the nineteenth century.

The figure that could undoubtedly represent this fusion between the Church and femininity in Catholicism was the Virgin Mary. It is true that this identification of the Church with femininity was not new to the Christian tradition and, in fact, there were doctrinal elements that could be found in the Bible; for example, Saint Paul had written in his letter to Ephesians (5, 25) that husbands should love their wives as Christ had loved his Church, which was identified as Christ's wife. But it was not by chance that the dogma of the Immaculate Conception was defined in the nineteenth century. Two reasons may explain that. Firstly, the Vatican wanted to take advantage of the popularity of the Marian devotion among the laity to strengthen its counterrevolutionary discourse. In fact, it cannot be forgotten that the Syllabus of Errors was issued on 8 December 1864, the Feast of the Immaculate Conception.⁴⁰ The second reason for which a completely male hierarchy symbolically appropriated the female figure of the Immaculate Virgin must be linked to the Romanisation of the Church. As Roberto Di Stefano affirms, this process was, at the same time, a cause and an effect of secularisation because it contributed to separate the civil and the ecclesiastical spheres.⁴¹ Thereby, the consolidation of the Catholic Church as an institution in charge of spiritual power, which was parallel to the monopolisation of temporal or worldly power by nation states, meant an increase in the pope's authority over the whole of Catholicism and reached its highest point with the definition of the dogma of papal infallibility in 1870. Precisely, Immaculate Conception was the first dogma defined by the Catholic Church without the intervention of a Council, only under exclusive initiative of the pope.⁴²

1468/424, 2021, I, Downloaded from https://onlinetibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/1468/424.12493 by Reakcube (Labtiva Inc.). Wiley Online Library on [14/05/2023]. See the Terms and Conditions (https://onlinetibrary.wiley.com/terms-and-conditions) on Wiley Online Library for rules of use; OA articles are governed by the applicable Creative Commons License

A treatise written by the Catalan priest Eduardo María Vilarrasa – published between the definition of the dogma of the Immaculate Conception and the dogma of infallibility – constitutes an excellent example of this feminised and mariological conception of the Catholic Church.⁴³ The title of the book, *The Two Immaculates*, expresses the author's intention to show the analogy that, from his point of view, existed between Mary and the Church, particularly its head, the pope. According to Vilarrasa, 'the Church is very similar to Mary: that is not strange, it is her daughter and daughters tend to look like their mothers'.⁴⁴ The Catalan priest attributed to the Church and the pope the same traits which characterised Mary: virginity and maternity. Vilarrasa used the first element to emphasise the pope's will to remain far from the mundane interests: 'Ah! Proud powers, stop: do not bring those bloodied hands close to this chest of justice, purity and holiness; leave her: she is virgin and the touch of your hands offends her modesty'.⁴⁵ Making reference to the virginity of the pope, Vilarrasa wanted to reinforce the suffering image of Pius IX, who was threatened at that moment by the twin dangers of revolution and Italian nationalism.⁴⁶

On the other hand, Vilarrasa referred to the maternity of Mary in order to legitimise the control that the Church in general and the pope in particular had to have over all Christians. Vilarrasa used the explicit image of breastfeeding to exemplify this union between the pope and Christians: 'On Mary's breasts lies Christ's mouth, he strengthened himself with her breast's milk; on the pontificate's breasts lay the mouth of Christian society, licking the pure milk of the spirit with his definitions'.⁴⁷ As Mary was Christ's mother, the pope had to be the mother of all Christians and his mission did not finish with birth and breastfeeding, it had to continue with education: 'Man needs truth because the truth is necessary to complete his food and because, with bread alone, he would not fulfil the necessities of life. By giving truth to man, the pope contributes to the constitution and development of his being and, therefore, he accomplishes the authentic role of mother'.⁴⁸ Vilarrasa eventually came to the following conclusion: if it was the pope who had to continue Christ's work, was Christ's main representative on earth and, at the same time, was also the mother of all Christian people, the power of the pope had to be infallible.

Therefore, we can affirm that the discursive link between religion and femininity was the driving force of some of the most important transformations experienced by Catholicism in the nineteenth century. First, it legitimised a more active participation of Catholic women in defence of the Church, preferentially in the private sphere but with connections in the public sphere. Second, the discursive feminisation of Catholicism can explain the progressive acceptance by part of the Church hierarchy of one kind of religious life, the female congregation, which had existed from the seventeenth century and played an essential role in the contribution of Catholicism to shape a constantly changing society. Finally, the emergence of a more emotional piety, exemplified in the Marian apparitions, must not be interpreted as an anachronistic element, but one more sign of the strategy sustained by the hegemonic sector of the Catholic Church to increase the power of the pope taking advantage of the active popular religiosity of that time. The adoption by the Church of a symbolic feminisation, characterised by her virginal and immaculate nature, was used by the male ecclesiastical hierarchy in the nineteenth century in order to augment the Church's influence over all believers, as a good mother was expected to do with her beloved children.

Confused laymen and priestly masculinity

Before a symbolically feminised Catholicism during the nineteenth century, what was the position of Catholic men? As I have previously affirmed, some European research has not only verified the strong presence of men in some religious activities, but also their active role in the public defence of religion. In the Spanish case, both confessional newspapers and political parties were led by men, but few studies have analysed male religious commitment, both within the public and the private realm, from a gender point of view.⁴⁹ The following pages do not pretend to fill this historiographic gap but offer some interpretative keys that could help to carry out more specific studies in the future.

Being a Catholic man in nineteenth-century Spain was possibly not as easy as it had been in the previous centuries. Both Republican and Socialist discourses tended to separate men and women into two realms: science, progress and the public sphere were reserved for men, while religion, tradition and the private sphere were reserved for women.⁵⁰ Furthermore, as we have just observed, Spanish Catholic men had to manage with a symbolically feminised Catholicism. In fact, the position of Catholic

laymen within this context was not encouraging at all. This was quite evident in literature, particularly in the novel. The narrative structure characterised by the presence of a pious woman before an unbelieving father, fiancé or husband was commonly used by the great Spanish novelists of the second half of the nineteenth century: Pérez Galdós, Clarín, Blasco Ibáñez, Pardo Bazán, Valera and Palacio Valdés.⁵¹ Religion does not play a relevant role in the identity construction of these male characters; they will only turn to it in order to win a woman's heart. The Neo-Catholic novel, defined by a highly moralising tone, partially adopted this narrative structure.⁵² Although the starting point of these novels is usually the same (religious women and unbelieving men), in the end the male character sincerely converts to Catholicism, thanks to the positive influence of his wife, sister, daughter or mother. That happens, for example, in Un servilón y un liberalito, written by the Neo-Catholic novelist Fernan Caballero (Cecilia Böhl de Faber). In this novel, the Liberal and unbeliever Leopoldo is eventually converted to Catholicism by the powerful example of Margarita, his pious and learned wife.⁵³Bishops and priests also participated in the public discussion about how men had to behave in the private and public realms. The above-mentioned Antonio María Claret was particularly active on this matter. Apart from being the confessor of Isabella II from 1857 to 1868, Claret was archbishop of Santiago de Cuba and Trajanopolis, author of around 100 books, opuscules and leaflets about religious and educational themes and one of the founders of the Librería Religiosa, a Catholic publisher specialising in religious and devotional books. Claret addressed his writings to a less cultured audience than did the philosopher and priest Jaume Balmes, but he was able to come to the attention of many more people. Thus, between 1848 and 1866 the Librería Religiosa printed nearly 3 million books, 2.5 million opuscules and 4 million leaflets.⁵⁴ He was undoubtedly one of the most influential clergymen in nineteenthcentury Spain.55

It is quite evident that the masculinity model constructed by Claret and the Catholic hierarchy was not hegemonic in nineteenth-century Spain, but we may well agree that some of its features could have contributed to shaping some elements of this hegemonic masculinity.⁵⁶ Youth was considered by clergymen the most dangerous stage in life because of the presence of disturbing temptations. Claret not only considered gambling, bad company and the reading of pernicious books damaging for young men, but also attending theatre and balls.⁵⁷ Regarding sex, Claret stated that the sexual instinct of men was natural and often uncontrollable, but he added that it was only in marriage where this instinct could be put into practice.⁵⁸ Within marriage, the primacy over the education of children that fathers had held in the preceding centuries was reserved for mothers, as we have seen previously. Nevertheless, once sons were adolescents, the influence of fathers on them had to be, according to Claret, considerably stronger and, with this in mind, it was imperative that they did not get into trouble and were excellent Christians in order to be a good example for their sons.⁵⁹

Therefore, the Catholic model of man was probably not too stimulating for nineteenth-century laymen. Not only were they considered spiritually less strong and less suitable than women to educate their children, but they were also criticised if they went to taverns, theatres or balls. Furthermore, actions which were more or less tolerated in the case of womanising (in Spanish *donjuanismo*), such as male adultery or duels, were absolutely banned for Catholic men.⁶⁰ However, in contrast to laymen, the symbolic feminisation of Catholicism does contribute to reinforcing the position of the celibate priest. Despite this apparent contradiction, we cannot forget that the feminisation of Catholicism was partially promoted by a clerical hierarchy, who considered that the symbolic link between the Church and the Virgin Mary could legitimise the process of centralisation and Romanisation of the Church structure around the pope. As a consequence of highlighting the distance between the Church as an institution and the laity, totally subordinated to the former, the figure of the celibate priest was clearly elevated. The great challenge for bishops and priests consisted of adapting their male condition to a feminised organisation or, in other words, legitimising their model of priestly masculinity within a Catholic Church more and more symbolically identified with what, in that time, were considered feminine values.

In Spain, the numerous instances of secularisation forced by Liberal governments during the first half of the nineteenth century, which led to a drastic reduction of the number of monks, contributed to strengthening the position of bishops and priests within an institution that was involved in a deep process of internal transformation. They had to become the cornerstone in order to put into practice the project of re-Christianising society. In this context, seminaries gained importance because future priests needed to be disciplined, well-instructed and have impeccable moral behaviour.⁶¹ Manuals destined to be used in seminaries like *El colegial o seminarista* by Claret or *El Tesoro del Sacerdote* by the Jesuit José Mach, published in 1860 and 1861, respectively, with a large number of successive editions, tried to adapt the Counter-Reformation guidelines about the education of future priests to the new rules of behaviour of bourgeois society.⁶²

In his manual to seminarians, José Mach was categorical with regard to priests' position on society: 'Where could we find a similar power and dignity to the priest's one? Let's climb to God's throne: only there we will find it'.⁶³ In order to highlight this superiority, priests had to take care of their appearance. Claret insisted on them being tonsured and wearing the cassock, not only to differentiate themselves from the laity, but also because not doing so could be a sign of weakness and effeminacy: 'The cassock is a continuous exhortation to live according to the Church discipline. And experience has taught us that he who dresses effeminately, lives effeminately, and he who dresses as a saint, lives as a saint'.⁶⁴ As laymen, priests had to avoid going to the theatre, the café or the tavern and participating in activities like hunting, drinking, smoking or gambling.⁶⁵ However, Claret agreed that priests should not have to live in isolation, so he included a section dedicated to urbanity in order to regulate priests' behaviour at the table, when making visits or walking with others.⁶⁶

Both Claret and Mach were firmly in favour of the intellectual instruction of future priests – 'a clergyman without knowledge is a useless man' – and the curriculum included theology, philosophy, Latin, Bible study, Spanish grammar, history, canon law, mathematics, literature and modern languages.⁶⁷ Furthermore, Claret kept some hours a day for physical exercise because it contributed to 'develop the body in harmonious proportions [...] and preserve, at any age, health, strength and beauty'.⁶⁸ This insistence on men being intellectually well-prepared and physically strong was combined with the requirement of having moral virtues that may be considered feminine at that time, such as patience, obedience, chastity or the love of Mary. Claret tried to demonstrate to seminarians that manifesting these virtues, identified with the Catholic Church itself, was not a sign of weakness but a sign of virility: 'The long-suffering man is better than the brave man and the man who controls his passions is better than he who conquers cities because overcoming oneself is more rational, more natural and, therefore, more meritorious'.⁶⁹

That exhortation to control passions included the sexual ones. Within Catholicism, celibacy constituted (and constitutes) the main distinctive trait between clergymen and laity and was, in consequence, an important element of identity among Catholic priests. Consequently, any public questioning of celibacy was actively responded to by bishops and priests. Apart from the anticlerical satire in plays, novels or even pornographic sheets, some very critical essays on celibacy were published.⁷⁰ These used scientific and social arguments to prove the necessity to abolish the celibacy of Catholic clergymen. For instance, Julio Lorente y Peñafort considered that celibacy was antinatural, blocked the growth of the human being and harmed the priest's appearance from the laity's perspective: whereas the majority of them were married, the priest remained celibate and could not be a model for laity.⁷¹ Jaume Balmes was against this kind of argument and stated that it was the possibility of having a wife that harmed the priest's appearance.⁷² Another clergyman, Miguel Sanz Lafuente, was in favour of Malthus's theories and affirmed that celibacy contributed to control population growth. Quoting important medical authorities like Tissot, who had viewed masturbation as morally damaging and hygienically deleterious in his treatise L'Onamisme (1760), Sanz Lafuente also considered that men were more muscular and stronger in a state of continence than in a state of incontinence.⁷³

Claret agreed with these arguments in favour of celibacy, but he was more interested in preserving it in practice among seminarians and priests. Of course, the main and most evident danger that threatened priestly chastity were women. In many of his books and opuscules, particularly his manuals and personal letters addressed to other priests and confessors, as well as his own autobiography, it is easy to find recommendations to avoid any unnecessary contact with women. In this way Claret warned a young priest about the possibility of accepting women in the parish choir: 'Consider that you are quite young, especially to deal with young women and, therefore, be very careful so that the envious enemy does not make you fall into temptation'.⁷⁴ In his autobiography, Claret claimed he had no idea about the appearance of Cuban women in spite of having been archbishop of Santiago de Cuba for six years.⁷⁵

Seminaries were also perceived as potentially dangerous places for the preservation of chastity although women were absent. Other risks, never directly named but many times insinuated, threatened priestly purity. Claret advised bishops and directors of seminaries to expel students with an effeminate attitude: 'When a student uses creams and perfumes he shows an effeminate heart and a corrupted spirit. This person must not be allowed either to be in the seminary or to continue the ecclesiastical career because he is, or will be, a lustful man and, therefore, the scourge and confusion of the whole Church'.⁷⁶ In order to avoid succumbing to temptation, Claret considered it absolutely necessary to switch on the bedroom lights at night, to prevent two students from going to the toilet at the same time or a student visiting the bedroom of one of his teachers; students were obliged to remain dressed in bed and any student who lay down next to another student was expelled.⁷⁷ As Richard Cleminson and Francisco Vázquez state, the conceptual transition during the nineteenth century from sodomy to homosexuality

ran parallel to a different comprehension of the relationship between two men: from being considered an exclusively physical or anatomic problem to including social and psychological aspects. That is why references to effeminacy or effeminate behaviour associated with homosexuality were more and more common as the nineteenth century advanced.⁷⁸

The best antidote to fight against temptation was, according to Claret, thinking of the Virgin Mary. He says in his autobiography that he was saved from a strong temptation which threatened his chastity thanks to a Marian vision.⁷⁹ That is not strange because, as some studies have proved, celibacy is closely connected to Marian devotion in Catholicism.⁸⁰ It is not by chance that during the eleventh and twelfth centuries, when celibacy was declared compulsory for priests by the councils of 1059 and 1139, the devotion to the Virgin was broadly expanded within Western Europe. The theologian Hans Küng holds that 'a medieval Roman-Catholic hierarchy [...] created the image of Mary as a remedial figure for celibate priests in order to spiritually live femininity, maternity and love'.⁸¹ Similarly, the nineteenth century, the century of Mary, was also the century of affirmation of a hierarchical and patriarchal structure within the Catholic Church. In this context, seminaries played the decisive role of teaching strict rules to control the body and its passions in order to create, in Foucauldian terms, docile and useful subjects for the Church.

Conclusion

In this article, I have argued that the feminisation of Catholicism in the nineteenth century is linked to other general processes that took place in that century. Although it is true that some religious duties, like attendance to Sunday mass and receiving communion at Easter, were dominated by women before the nineteenth century, thus influencing the perception of Catholicism as feminised, there were other more decisive factors that explain why this process took place in the nineteenth century and not before. Firstly, the redefinition of the gender roles by Enlightened thinkers and liberals from the mid-eighteenth century tended to place women and religion in the private sphere, although later the Church opposed the association of religion with the private realm. Secondly, the tragic image perceived by the male hierarchy of a Catholic Church constantly threatened by its enemies convinced bishops and priests of the importance of involving women in their project of re-Christianising society. Both these reasons clarify why, unlike in previous centuries, women were considered more pious than men; the action of female congregations was progressively accepted and valued by the Church hierarchy; and priests and bishops tended to promote the expressions of popular religiosity exemplified by women and children, particularly the Marian apparitions. In fact, the definition of the dogma of the Immaculate Conception in 1854 not only meant a step further in the process of Romanisation and centralisation of the Catholic Church, which culminated with the dogma of the papal infallibility in 1870, but also served as the main proof of the symbolic feminisation of the Catholic Church, which identified itself with the same traits that defined Mary, the ideal woman: chaste, pure, patient, sensitive, self-sacrificing and motherly.

Although it may seem paradoxical, the century of the discursive feminisation of Catholicism was also the century of the strengthening of the male hierarchy within the Church. The general agreement about the fact that women were more pious than men and the encouragement by the Church for women to participate actively in the project of re-Christianising society left laymen in a difficult position: in the family and the home, their role in the education of children was secondary when compared to the powerful presence of the Catholic mother, whereas in the public sphere they could be severely criticised by bishops and priests because of their presence in taverns, theatres or balls. In contrast, the deepening of the symbolic link between the Church and the Virgin Mary, which ran parallel to the process of ecclesiastical centralisation, strengthened the figure of the celibate priest. This model of priestly masculinity legitimised the privileged position of clergymen within a feminised institution by defending, as totally virile, the ability to control passions, particularly in the realm of sexuality. Indeed, in a historical context where the Church was redefining its role within a slowly secularising society, celibacy became the main identifying trait of a group of men who tried to present themselves as morally superior to the laity. Although it is evident that priestly masculinity was not hegemonic since a priest's way of life was not common among the laity, some of their characteristics, such as the self-control of passions and temperance, contributed to shaping other models of masculinity which were an alternative to the figure of Don Juan.

Acknowledgments

This project has received funding from the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme under the Marie Skłodowska-Curie grant agreement No

796098 This paper has been written in the framework of the projects PGC2018-097445-A-C22, funded by MICIU; HAR2016-78223-C2-1-P, funded by MINECO and ERDF, and the *Grupo Consolidado del Gobierno Vasco*, IT 1312–19 (code OTRI, GIC18/52). The author wishes to thank Professors Richard Cleminson and Gregorio Alonso for their comments, which contributed to improving this paper.

Notes

- 1. Michelet's quotation in Stéphane Michaud, Muse et madone. Visages de la femme de la Révolution française aux apparitions de Lourdes (Paris: Seuil, 1985), p. 17
- Jules Michelet, Du prêtre, de la femme, de la famille (Paris, Hachette-Paulin, 1845). English translation: Jules Michelet, Priests, women, and families (Project Gutenberg, 2010). http://www.gutenberg.org/ ebooks/32157
- 3. Veuillot's quotation in Michaud, Muse et madone, p 20.
- 4. Some of the most recent reflections on the feminisation thesis can be found in: Bernhard Schneider, 'Feminisierung der Religion im 19. Jahrhundert. Perspektiven einer These im Kontext des deutschen Katholizismus', *Trierer Theologische Zeitschrift* 111 (2002), pp. 123-147; Tine Van Osselaer and Thomas Buerman, 'Feminization Thesis: A Survey of International Historiography and a Probing of Belgian Grounds', *Revue d'histoire ecclésiastique* 103 (2008), pp. 497-544 and Raúl Mínguez. '¿Dios cambió de sexo? El debate internacional sobre la feminización de la religión y algunas reflexiones para la España decimonónica', *Historia Contemporánea* 51 (2015), pp. 397-426.
- See, for example, Yvonne Maria Werner (ed.), *Christian Masculinity. Men and Religion in Northern Europe in the 19th and 20th Centuries* (Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2011) and Patrick Pasture, Jan Art y Thomas Buerman (eds), *Beyond the feminisation thesis. Gender and Christianity in Modern Europe* (Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2012).
- Barbara Welter, 'The feminization of American Religion, 1800-1860', in William L. O'Neill (ed.), Insights and Parallels: Problems and Issues of American Social History (Minneapolis: Burgess Publishing Company, 1973), pp. 305-332; Nancy F. Cott, The bonds of womanhood. 'Woman's Sphere' in New

England, 1780-1835 (1977; repr. Yale: Yale University Press, 1997) and Ann Douglas, *The Feminization of American Culture* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf Inc., 1977).

- 7. Ralph Gibson, 'Le catholicisme et les femmes en France au XIX^e siècle', *Revue d'Histoire de l'Église de France*, 79- 202 (1993), pp. 63-93.
- Ann Braude, 'Women's History is American Religious History', in Thomas A. Tweed (ed.), *Retelling US Religious History* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1997), pp. 87-107.
- 9. James McMillan, 'Religion and gender in modern France: some reflections', in Frank Tallet and Nicholas Atkin (eds), *Religion, Society and Politics in France since 1789* (Ohio: Hambledon Press, 1991), pp. 55-66; Bernhard Schneider, 'The Catholic poor relief discourse and the feminisation of the caritas in early nineteenth-century Germany', in Pasture, Art and Buerman (eds): *Beyond the feminisation thesis*, pp. 35-55; Olaf Blaschke, 'The unrecognised piety of men. Strategies and success of the re-masculinisation campaign around 1900', in Werner (ed.), *Christian masculinity*, pp. 21-45 and Matthieu Brejon de Lavergnée, 'Making the charitable man. Catholic masculinities in nineteenth-century France', in Tine Van Osselaer and Patrick Pasture (eds), *Christian Homes: Religion, Family and Domesticity in the 19th and 20th Centuries* (Leuven, Leuven University Press, 2014), pp. 82-103.
- 10. Thomas A. Kselman, *Miracles and Prophecies in Nineteenth-Century France* (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1983), p. 200.
- Marina Caffiero, Religione e modernità in Italia (secoli XVII-XIX), (Pisa/Roma: Istituti Editoriali e Poligrafici Internazionali, 2000), pp. 181-189 and Claude Langlois, 'Le temps de l'immaculée conception. Définition dogmatique (1854) et événement structurant', in Bruno Béthouart and Alain Lotin (eds.), La dévotion mariale de l'an mil à nos jours (Arras: Artois Presse Université, 2005), pp. 365-379.
- 12. Joachim Bouflet and Philippe Boutry, *Un signe dans le ciel. Les apparitions de la Vierge* (Paris: Bernard Grasset, 1997), pp. 95-163.
- 13. David Blackbourn, *Marpingen: Apparitions of the Virgin Mary in Bismarckian Germany* (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1993) and Ruth Harris, *Lourdes. Body and Spirit in the Secular Age* (London: Allen Lane, 1999). A recent study about Marian apparitions in nineteenth and twentieth centuries can be found in Roberto Di Stefano and Francisco J. Ramón (eds), *Marian Devotions, Political Mobilization and Nationalism in Europe and America* (New York: Routledge, 2016).
- 14. See Joseba Louzao, 'The Virgin of Begoña and the Fight for the City: An Example of Culture War in the Spain of the Restoration (Vizcaya, 1880-1904)', in Di Stefano and Ramón (eds), *Marian Devotions*, pp. 109-135; Carolyn P. Boyd, 'Paisajes míticos y la construcción de las identidades regionales y nacionales: el caso del santuario de Covadonga', in Carolyn P. Boyd (ed.), *Religión y política en la España contemporánea* (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Políticos y Constitucionales, 2007) pp., 271-294 and Francisco J. Ramón, '*La Virgen del Pilar dice…' Usos políticos y nacionales de un culto mariano en la España contemporánea* (Zaragoza: Prensas Universitarias de Zaragoza, 2014).
- 15. In Lutheran countries of Northern Europe, the Deaconess Movement shared some features with female congregations in Catholic countries although the number of deaconesses was clearly lower. See Todd H. Green, *Responding to secularization. The Deaconess Movement in Nineteenth-Century Sweden* (Leiden / Boston: Brill, 2011).
- 16. Claude Langlois, *Le catholicisme au féminin. Les congrégations françaises à supérieure générale au XIXe siècle* (Paris: Cerf, 1984).
- 17. Giancarlo Rocca, Donne religiose. Contributo a una storia della condizione femminile in Italia nei secoli XIX e XX (Roma: Paoline, 1992); Frances Lannon, Privilege, Persecution and Prophecy. The Catholic Church in Spain 1875-1975 (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1987), pp. 59-87 and Ángela del Valle, 'Órdenes, congregaciones e institutos eclesiásticos femeninos dedicados a la educación y enseñanza', in Bernabé Bartolomé (dir.), Historia de la acción educadora de la Iglesia en España (Madrid: BAC, 1996), Vol. II, pp. 512-718.
- William A. Christian: 'Six Hundred Years of Visionaries in Spain: Those believed and Those ignored', in Michael Hanagan, Leslie Page Moch and Wayne Brake (eds.): *Challenging Authority: The Historical Study of Contentious Politics*. (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1998), pp. 107-119.
- Marlène Albert, 'Les femmes dans les apparitions mariales de l'époque contemporaine", *Clio, Histoire, Femmes et Sociétés*15 (2002), pp. 123-134.
- Joan W. Scott, Sex and Secularism (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2018), 30-59. See also Inmaculada Blasco, 'Género y religión: de la feminización de la religión a la movilización católica femenina. Una revisión crítica', Historia Social 53 (2005), pp. 119-136.
- 21. On the division of spheres by Enlightenment and Liberalism, two classic books are Carole Pateman, *The Sexual Contract* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1988) and Geneviève Fraisse, *Les deux gouvernments: la famille et la Cité* (Paris: Gallimard, 2001). A critical vision about the chronology and the

significance of the separation of spheres at the beginning of the Modern Age in Amanda Vickery, 'Golden age to separate spheres? A review of the categories and chronology of English women's history', *The Historical Journal*, 36-2 (1993), pp. 383-414. For the Spanish case, see Mónica Bolufer and Mónica Burguera (eds), 'Género y modernidad en España: de la Ilustración al liberalismo', *Ayer* 78 (2010), pp. 13-168.

- 22. Jesús Millán and María Cruz Romeo, 'La nación católica en el liberalismo. Las perspectivas sobre la unidad religiosa en la España liberal, 1808-1868', *Historia y Política* 34 (2015), pp. 183-209. See also Gregorio Alonso, *Ciudadanía católica y cuestión religiosa en España (1793-1874)* (Granada: Comares, 2014).
- 23. William J. Callahan, *Church, politics and society in Spain, 1750-1874* (Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, 1984), pp. 73-247.
- 24. It has been analysed in Catherine Jagoe, Alda Blanco and Cristina Enríquez de Salamanca, La mujer en los discursos de género. Textos y contextos en el siglo XIX (Barcelona: Icaria, 1998); Colette Rabaté, ¿Eva o María? Ser mujer en la época isabelina, 1833-1868 (Salamanca: Universidad de Salamanca, 2007); Mónica Burguera, Las damas del liberalismo respetable (Madrid: Cátedra, 2012) and Raúl Mínguez, Evas, Marías y Magdalenas. Género y modernidad católica en la España liberal, 1833-1874 (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Políticos y Constitucionales, 2016).
- 25. Fray Luis de León, *La perfecta casada* (1583; repr. Madrid: Taurus, 1987). An interesting study of this literature from a perspective of gender in Isabel Morant, *Discursos de la vida buena. Matrimonio, mujer y sexualidad en la literatura humanista* (Madrid: Cátedra, 2002).
- 26. Apart from Claret's books, which will be analysed later, some good examples of this are Cipriano Varela, *Católica infancia o Luisita de Cádiz* (Barcelona: Librería Religiosa, 1852) and Fernán Caballero, *Clemencia* (Madrid: Imp. de C. González, 1852). On the discourse of gender of the latter, see Xavier Andreu, 'La mujer católica y la regeneración de España: género, nación y modernidad en Fernán Caballero', *Mélanges de la Casa de Velázquez* 42-2 (2012), pp. 17-35.
- 27. A good example of this Catholic faith in the (religious) education of women is Antonio María Claret, *La colegiala instruida. Libro utilísimo y necesario para las niñas* (Barcelona: Librería Religiosa, 1864).
- See María Cruz Romeo, '¿Sujeto católico femenino? Política y religión en España, 1854-1868', Ayer 106 (2017), pp. 79-104.
- 29. Gioacchino Ventura di Raulica, *La femme catholique* (Paris: A. Vaton, 1855). Spanish translation: Gioacchino Ventura di Raulica, *La mujer católica* (Madrid: Leocadio López, 1857).
- 30. See Yvonne Knibiehler, *Historia de las madres y de la maternidad en Occidente* (Buenos Aires: Nueva Visión, 2001), pp. 53-79.
- 31. Fray Antonio de Arbiol, La familia regulada (Zaragoza: Herederos de Manuel Román, 1715).
- 32. Claret, La colegiala instruida, p. 335.
- 33. Joaquín Roca y Cornet, *Manual de madres católicas* (Barcelona: Librería de J. Subirana, 1868); Felix Dupanloup, *La femme chrétienne et française. Dernière réponse à M. Duruy et à ses défenseurs* (Paris: Charles Douniol, 1868) and Felix Dupanloup, *La femme studieuse* (Paris: Charles Douniol, 1869).
- 34. Maitane Ostolaza, 'Feminismo en religión: las congregaciones religiosas y la enseñanza de la mujer en España, 1851-1930', in María Concepción Marcos and Rafael Serrano (eds), *Mujer y política en la España* contemporánea (1868-1936) (Valladolid: Universidad de Valladolid, 2012), pp. 137-158.
- Raúl Mínguez, '¿Fanáticas, maternales o feministas? Monjas y congregacionistas en la España decimonónica', *Hispania Sacra* 137 (2016), pp. 391-402.
- 36. 'Exposition addressed to the Prime Minister, General Serrano, by some ladies from Madrid on 31st October 1868', *La Cruz* (1868), Vol. II, pp. 391-393. See Raúl Mínguez, "Entre el hogar y la calle: La movilización política de mujeres católicas durante el Sexenio Democrático", *Hispania Nova* 18 (2020), pp. 419-449.
- 37. This expression, scornfully addressed to priests, appeared in the anticlerical newspaper *Gil Blas* on 17 January 1869.
- 38. Manuel Delgado, Las palabras de otro hombre. Anticlericalismo y misoginia (Barcelona: Muchnick Editores, 1993). Michael Gross came to a similar conclusion in the context of the German Kulturkampf. See Michael B. Gross, The war against Catholicism: Liberalism and the Anti-Catholic Imagination in Nineteenth-Century Germany (Ann Arbor, Michigan: University of Michigan Press, 2004), pp. 185-238.
- 39. I have not enough space here to analyse in depth the femininity model(s) constructed by the Catholic Church in the nineteenth-century Spain. See Mínguez, *Evas, Marías y Magdalenas*, pp. 90-177.
- Daniele Menozzi, 'Contra la modernidad política. La Inmaculada Concepción de María', in Rafael Serrano, Rafael del Prado and Elisabel Larriba (eds): *Dimensiones religiosas de la Europa del Sur (1800-1875)* (Valladolid: Universidad de Valladolid, 2018), pp. 219-241.
- 41. Roberto Di Stefano, '¿De qué hablamos cuando decimos 'Iglesia'? Reflexiones sobre el uso historiográfico de un término polisémico', *Ariadna histórica* 1 (2002), pp. 197-222.

- 42. Giacomo Martina, 'Le monde catholique sous Pie IX', in Jean-Robert Armogathe and Yves-Marie Hilaire, *Histoire générale du christianisme* (Paris: PUF, 2010), vol. 2: Du XVIe siècle à nos jours, pp. 307-340 and Christopher Clark, 'The New Catholicism and the European Culture Wars', in Christopher Clark and Wolfram Kaiser (eds), Culture Wars: secular-catholic conflict in nineteenth-century Europe (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2003), pp. 11-46.
- 43. Eduardo María Vilarrasa, Las Dos Inmaculadas o sea tratado de las analogías entre la Santísima Virgen y la silla apostólica en su destino, concepción, virginidad, maternidad, constancia, triunfos, poder, reino, popularidad e indefectibilidad (Barcelona: Librería Religiosa, 1865).
- 44. Vilarrasa, Las Dos Inmaculadas, p. 138.
- 45. Vilarrasa, Las Dos Inmaculadas, p. 66.
- See John Pollard, Catholicism in Modern Italy. Religion, Society and Politics since 1861. (London / New York: Routledge, 2008), pp. 7-27.
- 47. Vilarrasa, Las Dos Inmaculadas, p. 74.
- 48. Vilarrasa, Las Dos Inmaculadas, p. 118.
- 49. See the recent work of María Cruz Romeo, María Pilar Salomón, Inmaculada Blasco and Mónica Moreno in Inmaculada Blasco (eds), *Mujeres, hombres y catolicismo en la España contemporánea. Nuevas visiones desde la historia* (Valencia: Tirant, 2018).
- María Pilar Salomón, 'Las mujeres en la cultura política republicana: religión y anticlericalismo', *Historia Social* 53 (2005), pp. 103-118.
- 51. Soledad Miranda, *Religión y clero en la gran novela española del siglo XIX* (Madrid: Pegaso, 1982), pp. 62-67.
- 52. Neo-Catholicism was a social and ideological movement made up of writers, journalists and politicians who supported an authoritarian monarchy as the only way to defend the Catholic Church. Neo-Catholics were especially influential during the last years of Isabella II on the throne. On Neo-Catholicism, see Begoña Urigüen, Orígenes y evolución de la derecha española: el neocatolicismo (Madrid: CSIC, 1986). On the Neo-Catholic novel from a gender perspective, see Raúl Mínguez, 'La novela y el surgimiento del neocatolicismo en España. Una interpretación de género', Espacio, Tiempo y Forma. Serie V Historia Contemporánea, 29 (2017), pp. 25-44.
- 53. Fernán Caballero, *Un servilón y un liberalito, o Tres almas de Dios* (1857; repr. Madrid, Imprenta del Establecimiento de Mellado, 1863).
- 54. Boletín Oficial Eclesiástico del Arzobispado de Valencia 273 (December 1866), p. 805.
- 55. Unfortunately, there is no recent biography about this clergyman. The most complete biography written so far is Cristóbal Fernández, *El Beato Padre Antonio María Claret: Historia documentada de de su vida y empresas* (Madrid: Coculsa, 1946).
- 56. That is the hypothesis defended in María Cruz Romeo, 'El otro género de la religión: masculinidad católica en la España isabelina', in Blasco (ed.), *Mujeres, hombres y catolicismo*, pp. 69-91. On the concept of hegemonic masculinity, see Raewyn Connell, *Masculinities* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1995), pp. 67-86 and John Tosh, 'Hegemonic masculinity and the history of gender', in Stefan Dudink; Karen Hagemann and John Tosh (eds), *Masculinities in politics and war. Gendering Modern History* (Manchester / New York: Manchester University Press, 2004), pp. 41-58.
- 57. Antonio María Claret, La cesta de Moisés entre las siete bocas del Nilo, o sea Avisos saludables a los jóvenes, para preservarse de los peligros del siglo (Barcelona: Imprenta de los Herederos de la V. Pla, 1851).
- Antonio María Claret, Llave de oro, o serie de reflexiones que, para abrir el corazón cerrado de los pobres pecadores, ofrece a los confesores nuevos el Excmo. e Ilmo. Sr. D. Antonio María Claret, arzobispo de Cuba (Barcelona: Librería Religiosa, 1857), pp. 69-100.
- 59. Antonio María Claret, *Avisos muy útiles para los padres de familia* (Barcelona: Imprenta de los Herederos de la V. Pla, 1846).
- 60. On the survival of the male figure of *Don Juan* or womaniser in Spain until the first decades of the twentieth century, see Nerea Aresti: *Médicos, Donjuanes y Mujeres Modernas. Los ideales de feminidad y masculinidad en el primer tercio del siglo XX* (Bilbao: Universidad del País Vasco, 2001), pp. 115-161.
- 61. On the situation of the clergy in the nineteenth-century Spain, see Manuel Revuelta: 'Clero viejo y clero nuevo en el siglo XIX', in Manuel Revuelta, *La Iglesia española en el siglo XIX. Desafíos y respuestas* (Madrid: Universidad Pontificia de Comillas, 2005), pp. 73-111.
- 62. This adaptation of manuals for future priests to bourgeois society also occurred in other Catholic countries like France and Belgium. See Thomas Buerman, 'The Catholic Priest and Hegemonic Masculinity in the 19th Century', in Izabella Agárdi, Berteke Waaldijk and Carla Salvaterra (ed.), *Making Sense, Crafting History: Practices of Producing Historical Meaning* (Pisa: Pisa University Press, 2010), pp. 33-54.

- 63. José Mach, *Tesoro del sacerdote o repertorio de las principales cosas que ha de saber y practicar el sacerdote para santificarse a sí, y santificar a los demás* (Barcelona: Imprenta del Heredero de José Gorgas, 1863), p. 12.
- 64. Antonio María Claret, *El colegial o seminarista teórica y prácticamente instruido. Obra utilísima, o más bien necesaria para los jóvenes de nuestros días que siguen la carrera eclesiástica* (Barcelona: Librería Religiosa, 1861), vol. II, pp. 45-46.
- 65. Mach, Tesoro del sacerdote, pp. 442-450.
- 66. Claret, El colegial o seminarista, vol. I, pp. 385-419.
- 67. Claret, El colegial o seminarista, vol. I, p. 199; Mach, Tesoro del sacerdote, pp. 45-55.
- 68. Claret, El colegial o seminarista, vol. I, p. 255.
- 69. Claret, El colegial o seminarista, vol. II, pp. 234-235.
- 70. In the pornographic publication SEM, Los Borbones en pelota (1869; repr. Zaragoza: Fernando el Católico, 2012). Claret appears in thirty of the ninety-three obscene sheets referring to the court of Isabella II. However, in contrast to other countries like Germany, there was not an organised group of opposition to celibacy within Spanish Catholicism. See Angela Berlis, 'Celibate or married priests? Polemical gender discourse in nineteenth-century Catholicism', in Pasture, Art and Buerman (eds): Beyond the feminisation thesis, pp. 57-71 and Derek K. Hastings, 'Fears of Feminised Church: Catholicism, Clerical Celibacy, and the Crisis of Masculinity in Wilhelmine Germany', European History Quarterly, 38-1 (2008), pp. 34-65.
- 71. Julio Lorente y Peñafort, El celibato en el futuro Concilio (Madrid, 1869).
- Jaime Balmes: 'Reflexiones sobre el celibato del clero católico en parangón con la facultad de contraer de los protestantes', in Jaime Balmes, *Obras completas* (1838; repr. Madrid: BAC, 1948), vol. V, pp. 655-674.
- 73. Miguel Sanz Lafuente, Memoria leída en la Real Academia de Ciencias Morales y Políticas por D. Miguel Sanz Lafuente, académico de número, sobre el celibato eclesiástico (Madrid: Imprenta Nacional, 1864).
- 74. 'Letter from Antonio María Claret to Antonio María Iglesias (Escorial, 6 November 1859)', in Antonio María Claret, *Epistolario de San Antonio María Claret* (Madrid: Coculsa, 1970), vol. II, pp. 58-59.
- 75. Antonio María Claret, Autobiografía y escritos complementarios (Buenos Aires: Editorial Claretiana, 2008), p. 396.
- 76. Claret, El colegial o seminarista, vol. I, p. 41.
- 77. Claret, El colegial o seminarista, vol. I, pp. 382-385.
- Richard Cleminson and Francisco Vázquez: 'Los invisibles'. A history of male homosexuality in Spain, 1850-1940 (Cardiff: University of Wales Press, 2007), pp. 29-94. See also Régis Revenin, 'Homosexualité et virilité', in Alain Corbin (dir.): Histoire de la virilité. 2. Le triomphe de la virilité. Le XIXe siècle (Paris: Seuil, 2011), pp. 375-407.
- 79. Claret, Autobiografía, n. 95-98.
- See Jan Art, 'The cult of the Virgin Mary, or the feminisation of the male element in the Roman Catholic Church? A psycho-historical hypothesis', in Pasture, Art and Buerman (eds), *Beyond the feminisation thesis*, pp. 73-83.
- Hans Küng, La mujer en el cristianismo (Madrid: Trotta, 2002), pp. 74-75. English version: Hans Küng, Women in Christianity (London / New York: Continuum, 2002).

Raúl Mínguez Blasco is a Marie-Skłodowska Curie fellow at the University of Leeds (UK). His monograph, Evas, Marías y Magdalenas (Madrid: CEPC, 2016), was awarded the Miguel Artola Prize. He has also published numerous articles on the political and religious history of modern Spain from a gender perspective.